
 

 

March 25th, 2025  
 
Testimony of Laura Hale  
American Heart Association  
Favorable HB 974 Health Insurance Preventive Services Enforcement Authority   
 
Dear Chair Beidle, Vice Chair Hayes, and Honorable Members of the Finance Committee,   
 
Thank you for the opportunity to speak before the committee today. The American Heart Association 
extends its strong support for HB 974.  My name is Laura Hale and I am the Senior Director of 
Government Relations for the American Heart Association.   
 
Cardiovascular disease (CVD), including heart diseases and stroke, is the leading cause of death and 
disability in the U.S1. It is also the costliest disease in the U.S., costing America $555 billion in 2016, and 
projected to cost $1.1 trillion by 20352. Unfortunately, the disease process can start early in life and is 
influenced over time by lifestyle behaviors, the environments where people live, work and play, and 
modifiable risk factors, including smoking, overweight and obesity, unhealthy diet, physical inactivity, high 
blood pressure, elevated blood cholesterol, and Type 2 diabetes. Several studies support the link between 
minimizing these risk factors and reducing chronic disease. Highlights of that research include: 

• Reductions in major risk factors accounted for approximately half the decrease in deaths from 
coronary heart disease between 1980 and 20003. 

• Among men and women under 70 years old, 61% of cardiovascular deaths may have been 
avoided through a healthy diet, moderate alcohol intake, daily exercise, and not smoking4. 

• A review by USPSTF showed that counseling to improve diet or increase physical activity changed 
health behaviors and was associated with small improvements in weight, blood pressure, and 
cholesterol levels5. 

•  Comprehensive coverage of tobacco cessation services in the Massachusetts Medicaid program 
led to a 46% reduction in hospitalizations for heart attacks and a 49% decrease in hospitalizations 
for other acute heart disease diagnoses among users of the benefit. Additionally, every $1 in 
program costs was associated with $3.12 in medical savings for cardiovascular conditions alone, 
for a $2.12 return on investment to the Medicaid program for every dollar spent6. 

• As chronic disease risk factors are becoming more common in young adults, there is inadequate 
assessment, screening and management for cardiovascular disease among this population7. 
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It is paramount that these protections be enshrined in state law to continue to protect Marylander’s 
health and the coverage of preventative services. The American Heart Association urges a favorable 
report on HB 974 to support the health of all Marylanders. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


